
 

Lake Forest Davidson South Main Street Mixed Use 
Public Input Session Report 

February 24, 2020 
 
The following is a summary of the public input session for Lake Forest Davidson’s proposed mixed development on 
the site located at 480 and 496 South Main Street in Davidson. The development being proposed is a 4.11 acre 
mixed use development of retail, office and a new church facility for Lake Forest Davidson.  Lake Forest is a seeking 
a conditional rezoning of the property.  
 
The community meeting was held on Tuesday, February 18th from 5 to 6:30 pm at the Davidson Town Hall.  Prior to 
the meeting, letters were mailed to all contiguous property owners as well as all property owners located within 
100 feet of contiguous property owners.  In addition, signage was placed on the property announcing the 
forthcoming meeting.   
 
41 people (+/-) attended the presentation by the developer, and 10 additional people joined the meeting after the 
first presentation started.  A presentation was given to the attendees by Bill Worsley, who is a member of Lake 
Forest Church and is a local real estate developer.  Mr. Worsley walked through the details of the proposed 
project.  His presentation covered plans for the following: 
 

¶ A three-story commercial building located on South Main Street 

¶ Existing home preservation and rehabilitation and view shed preservation.   

¶ Shared entrance with Davidson Professional Park 

¶ Secondary entrance located south of the existing home to be preserved. 

¶ Open space and tree preservation. 

¶ Pedestrian accessibility and improvements to be completed. 
 
The following is a list of questions raised during the meeting, as well as a summary of the response from the 
developer to those questions: 
 
Will there be on-street parking?  Observation made by attendee that on street parking is a very effective traffic 
calming tool. 
 

Currently there is no on-street parking proposed on the plan.  This decision has been driven by NCDOT and 
not the developer.  Developer and town staff will follow up with NCDOT to confirm this is the case. 

 
Where is the roundabout to be located? 
 

The roundabout is located in Cornelius at the intersection of Potts Street, Highway 115, and Davidson 
Street (the road to the YMCA). 

 
What is the plan for existing trees on the property? 
 

The developer plans to preserve a significant number of existing trees on the property.  The trees the 
developer is targeting to preserve are noted on the site plan.  Note:  The specific tree coverage 
requirement was not addressed with those attending meeting.  The planning ordinance requires 25.6 
Large Maturing Trees. The current plan provides 26 Large Maturing Trees as well as an additional 17 Small 
Maturing Trees. 

 
Are the existing trees being preserved oaks/hardwoods? 
 

For a detailed breakdown of types of trees being preserved on the site, the developer referenced the 
Environmental Inventory that was completed during the application process.  This environmental inventory 
identifies and geolocates all trees on the property and the trees to be preserved are noted on the proposed 



 

site plan, and can be found on the project page for the Lake Forest South Main Street project at 
https://www.ci.davidson.nc.us/1237/Lake-Forest-Davidson. 

 
How many members does Lake Forest Davidson have currently and what are the growth projections for the 
church once the new facility is built? 
 

Lake Forest Davidson has met at Davidson K8 school for its entire history and currently our weekly Sunday 
morning attendance is 600 people.  Historically moving into a new facility can lead to additional 
attendance for a church.  For example, when Lake Forest Church in Huntersville (which launched Lake 
Forest Davidson) moved into a permanent facility after meeting for several years at the Lake Norman 
YMCA, it grew 40-50% after the first year in the new facility.   

 
What will be the size of the church auditorium? 
 

While this decision has not been finalized, the church plans to build a facility with an auditorium that will 
seats anywhere from 600 to 800 people. 

 
An attendee made the observation that they believed the 3-story building was imposing at this location based 
on the context of other buildings in the immediate location.  Attendee asked that the developer and the town 
explore further whether 3-story is appropriate size for this location.   
 

Developer shared that there are several full and partial three-story structures within the immediate vicinity 
of the proposed new commercial building and communicated that the proposed commercial building 
aligns with the current planning ordinance and town vision for this important commercial corridor in town.  
Developer communicated a willingness to think through further with the town and its design team ways to 
approach the siting and design of the building that will allow for the best transition possible and blending 
with neighboring properties.  Developer also discussed the fact that any final building design will be 
subject to the approval of the Design Review Board for the Town of Davidson. Note:  Based on feedback 
from the public meeting, the developer has created a visual showing the existing buildings with three story 
height in the immediate vicinity as well as showing building design styles that could be influential to the 
design of the commercial building.  Attached as Exhibit A. 

 
What will be the relationship between the secondary driveway and the South Main Street exit from the Green 
School and Twin Oaks Road? 
 

Developer communicated that at this stage of the project this relationship has not been explored in depth 
and will be examined further during the detail design phase of the project. 

 
What will be the scale of the buildings across South Main Street from this project?   
 

The question was addressing the town homes being built on South Main Street directly across from the 
commercial building, in the Villages at South Main.  During the meeting, the developer communicated that 
the townhomes were going to be two stories at the street with a third story below grade.  Since the public 
meeting, the developer has confirmed that the Villages at South Main is marketing townhomes that will 
actually be three stories at South Main Street, with a fourth story below grade. 

 
What is the ultimate driver for a three-story commercial building at this location? 
 

The board of commissioners and town staff have communicated on numerous occasions to the developer 
that commercial development is a high priority for this location and is a critical factor to this plan.  This is a 
prime commercial corridor for the town of Davidson and is a highly visible location at the southern 
entrance to our town.  There is a need for additional commercial office and retail in town, and this 
ŎƻƳƳŜǊŎƛŀƭ ōǳƛƭŘƛƴƎ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ŀƴ ƛƳǇƻǊǘŀƴǘ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƻǊ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǘƻǿƴΩǎ ŎƻƳƳŜǊŎƛŀƭ ǘŀȄ ōŀǎŜΦ  [ŀƪŜ CƻǊest also 

https://www.ci.davidson.nc.us/1237/Lake-Forest-Davidson


 

sees the commercial building as an important factor in the proposed plan and believes this is the right use 
for the building sharing the site with Lake Forest Davidson. 

 
Will Affordable Housing be a required condition?  The possibility of affordable housing on the third floor of the 
commercial building is listed as a potential condition to be discussed with the town board. 
 

The developer emphasized its belief in the importance of affordable housing and agrees it is an important 
issue facing the town.  The developer also stated that it questions this site as the right location for 
affordable housing, given its location on a prime commercial parcel, coupled with the market value of the 
land in question.  The developer also communicated that affordable housing on the third floor of the 
commercial building is not a viable option.  

 
Is the church responsible for payment of property taxes as a non-profit? 
 

The church is a non-profit organization and is not required by law to pay property taxes.  There have been 
discussions between Lake Forest Davidson and the town about the possibility of the church making a 
payment in lieu for town services that would be based on Davidson property taxes that would be owed by 
a tax paying entity on the land only owned by the church.  This is an ongoing discussion between the town 
and Lake Forest. 

 
Will the parking lot be owned by the commercial building or the church and will the parking lot be taxable?   
 

Final property boundaries and whether the parking lot will be owned by the commercial building (and 
subject to property taxes) or owned by the church is still being discussed with the board of commissioners. 
It will likely be a condition that the commercial and church properties be subdivided so there is a clear 
delineation of church vs. commercial property.  

 
What will be the projected impervious area once the site is developed? 
 

The current plan has a total built upon area (BUA) of 69.09%, with 30.9% of the site remaining pervious.  
 
What is the plan for managing stormwater for the site?  
 

The construction plans will be designed and engineered to manage stormwater as required by current 
stormwater management regulations.  Detention will underground. 

 
Will the future proposed childcare be located in a separate building?  
 

No.  Any childcare facility would utilize the existing facilities in the church design for childcare.   
 
What will be the relationship with the neighboring parcel as it relates to parking?   
 

Lake Forest has worked very closely with the neighboring parcel and the owners of the Davidson 
Professional Park continue to be excited about this future development.  There will be a permanent 
recorded access and shared parking agreement in place that documents this long-term relationship.  The 
church will have rights to the use of the parking lot on nights after 5 pm and weekends.  

 
What about church growth and parking needs dictated by that growth? 
 

General rule of thumb is for every 2.5 people in attendance, there will be a need for 1 parking space.   
Also, our location in town allows for walkability.  We have numerous people who either walk or ride their 
bikes to church services.  Also, a significant number of Davidson College students walk to church services.  
We expect these trends to continue.  If Lake Forest has a service with 750 people between adults, children, 
and volunteers, we will need to be able to park less than 300 cars.  The current parking lot and the parking 



 

lot of Davidson Professional Park will park over 200 cars.  Coupled with on street parking and existing 
parking that exists in immediately vicinity, there are more than ample options for additional parking in 
immediately vicinity that is available an open on Sunday mornings, which is the prime use time for the 
church facility. 

 
Can tree canopy be included at streets to allow for traffic calming? 
 

The developer indicated there will be street trees planted along South Main Street as required by the 
Davidson Planning Ordinance.  Note:  Here is what the ordinance states regarding street trees: 
 
STREET TREE REQUIREMENTS.  WHERE AN 8' PLANTING STRIP IS PERMITTED AND NO OVERHEAD POWER 
LINES ARE LOCATED WITHIN 15' OF THE ON-CENTER PLANTING LOCATION, A MINIMUM OF ONE LARGE 
MATURING TREE SHALL BE PLANTED EVERY 40-50 LINEAR FEET.  WHERE A 4 TO LESS THAN 8' PLANTING 
STRIP IS PERMITTED AND OVERHEAD POWER LINES ARE LOCATED WITHIN 15' OF PLANTING STRIP, STREET 
TREES SHALL CONSIST OF SMALL MATURING TREES PLACED 25-30' O.C. 

 
Will the church have a steeple?  
 

The church plans to build a two-story building and has not planned for that building to include a steeple. 
 
What's will the back of the church look like?  
 

At this stage in development approval process, the design of the church facility has not been completed. 
 
What will be the final orientation of the church building?  
 

The final orientation is still fluid as at this stage we do not have a specific design and the current footprint 
will evolve as detailed designs are created for the church and commercial buildings. 

 
An attendee expressed concerns regarding the amount of asphalt being added in the parking lot and asked if the 
developer would consider using a semi-permeable surface in the parking lot design. 
 

The developer reemphasized that the current plan calls for 38% open space (when only 10% is required) 
and emphasized that construction plans will be designed and engineered to manage stormwater as 
required by current stormwater management regulations, with stormwater detention being underground 
in this current plan.  

 
What are the alternative uses for this site?  What could be done on this site if this project falls through.  
 

The developer called upon the representative of the owner of 480 South Main Street (Bob McIntosh) who 
was in attendance and he discussed the fact that property has been under contract on multiple occasions.  
The most recent buyer planned to develop a 140+ unit apartment complex, which could have been 
developed by right based on the current zoning.  While this was not discussed in the meeting, 480 South 
Main Street is located in the Village Edge planning area.  Allowed uses are as follows and are indicative of 
what type of project could come to this location if this plan is not approved. 
 



 

 
 
Could the commercial building be converted to church use at a later date? 
 

The commercial parcel will be subdivided from the church owned parcel and ownership will not be 
maintained by the church and there are no plans in place to convert the building to church use at a later 
date.  The church could be an office tenant in the building but would be subject to normal property 
taxation like any other user in the building because the building is a commercial building.   
 

Mr. Worsley addressed questions and comments from those in attendance until the meeting concluded at 6:30 
pm.  He encouraged community members in attendance to reach out if additional questions arise.  Following the 
meeting Mr. Worsley and other members of Lake Forest Church continued to address additional questions until 
approximately 7 p.m. when the room was needed for another meeting. 
 
  



 

Exhibit A 
 

 


